
What’s new on our What’s new on our 

website…website…  
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Save the Date for 

our fourth annual 

Denim & Diamonds 

fundraiser, to be 

held Saturday,  

May 14 at Lake 

Hickory Country 

Club.  
 

Photos of the 

Annual Donor 

Appreciation 

Luncheon and the 

Holiday Open 

House 
 

If you haven’t done 

so yet, visit our 

website to sign up 

for the email 

newsletter that 

includes links to 

articles of interest. 

 

 

 

Has anyone ever described their job to you and you 

thought to yourself, “I never knew that job even 

existed; I never thought about someone doing that.”   

January 2011 

  

 I think that probably describes my job.  I am a Family and a 

Pediatric Nurse Practitioner and I have worked in both family 

practice and pediatric offices.  But for almost 20 years, I have also 

worked with abused and neglected children.  How did I begin this 

work?  Eighteen years ago, I lived in the western North Carolina 

county with the highest rates of child abuse and neglect.  The 

pediatricians in the county needed help addressing the need.  A 

pediatrician asked me to get trained so I could help him see the 

children that DSS and/or law enforcement brought in and I accepted 

the challenge.  About five years ago, I seriously pondered totally 

changing my work path, but doing this work is where my heart is.  I 

do not think one could do it without such a feeling. 

 So what does my work entail?  I get to interact with devoted 

social workers and law enforcement officers as I learn about the 

allegations and situations that have occurred in the child’s life when 

they bring a child in to see me.  At our Children’s Advocacy Center, 

we work as a team, so that when a child and family come to the 

center, we may all interact with them in order to make their visit as 

comfortable as possible under the circumstances that brought them 

to the CAC.  Kim Reinhardt, LPN, and I get historical information 

from the child and the parent/guardian.  Even when the child has 

had a forensic interview (using sound techniques for questioning 

children about abuse and other sensitive subjects), I often ask him/

her to tell me a condensed version of what has happened.  During 

the physical exam, I am 

checking the child for 

signs and symptoms of 

abuse and neglect.  The 

findings are documented 

through the written 

word in the chart, 

drawings, and 

photographs.  Further 

testing may be ordered.  

Often, past medical 

records are thoroughly 

reviewed.  All of the 

information obtained  



 

 

 You may have noticed that it has been quite a while since we sent out our last newsletter.   

This is in part due to our administrative assistant position being vacant for nearly three months.  

Elizabeth resigned from her position in April after giving birth to a beautiful baby boy.  In August we 

hired Amy Purdy, who comes to us with lots of experience and enthusiasm.   Amy has been busy 

learning the many functions of the job the least of which is pulling together a newsletter.   I am ex-

cited to present this newsletter because it contains articles from our staff that have been written 

through their eyes of service as well as through the eyes of the clients they serve.  May you receive a 

blessing as you read these stories. 

 I would like to take this opportunity to thank all of you who have contributed in any way to 

the Children’s Advocacy Center during 2010.  It is only through your gifts of time, talent and treasure 

that we are able to offer hope to those we serve.  I wish you all a wonderful New Year filled with good 

health, love and laughter.      
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My Role at the CAC (Continued from page 1.) 

 Dr. Kiran Harrill 

in the CAC’s  

medical exam 

room.  Dr. Harrill 

was instrumental 

in establishing the 

CAC’s medical 

component in 2003 

and in bringing  

Beth Osbahr  

to our CAC.  She 

continues to  

support the CAC  

as a supervising 

physician. 

Director’s Update 

Beth Osbahr 

with Heather Cash  

of HPD 

from the lengthy evaluation is carefully docu-

mented so that DSS, Law Enforcement, and our 

courts can make the best decisions regarding the 

children and families they are involved with.  

After the evaluation with the child/family, I may 

take part in team meetings to express my con-

cerns about the particular child and I may be 

called to testify  in different courts about the 

child’s evaluation. 

 What I do is only a small part of the puz-

zle that fits in the whole decision-making proc-

ess regarding the child’s safety and wellness.  I 

usually only see a child once or perhaps a hand-

ful of times.  But I see the child at a critical time 

of their assessment.  Recently I was examining 

the skin of a young boy who had been beaten 

with a belt on his arms, legs, and back.  After he 

told me about his abuse, he asked me if I was hit 

with a belt when I was little.  What do you say 

to a child when he looks so earnestly into your 

eyes and ask the purest of questions?  I think 

you tell the truth.  No, I was never hit with a 

belt.  I wrapped my arms around this young boy 

and said, “And I am sorry you were hit with a 

belt but we are going to try and make sure that 

it won’t happen again.” 

Beth R. Osbahr, NP-BC 
Pediatric/Family Nurse Practitioner 



 

Stewards of Children training 

is available in two ways for 

your participation: take the 

training online at the  

Darkness to Light website, 

www.D2L.org; or go to 

www.CatawbaCountyCAC.org  

for information on  

classes available  

in our community. 

 As a Victim Advocate, I have sat  

with hundreds of family members in my  

office and listened to them tell their story of 

how child sexual abuse has devastated their 

family. For some families their visit to the CAC 

was the first time they ever dealt with the issue 

of child sexual abuse; for other families it is not, 

they have a personal experience of being sexu-

ally abused as a child or a history of sexual 

abuse in their family.  The one thing all fami-

lies have in common is that they never thought 

it would happen to their child.  I always ask the 

family members if they ever talked to their 

child about sexual abuse.  Most families have 

not.  There are a lot of reasons why but the 

main reason is that THEY DON’T KNOW 

HOW!!!   

 Darkness to Light’s Stewards of  

Children is a prevention program that teaches 

adults how to protect children using a seven-

step approach.  Step 3 is titled Talk about it.  

This step answers parent’s questions about 

when to start talking to your child and how to 

talk to your child about sexual abuse.    Becom-

ing a facilitator in Stewards of Children preven-

tion program has given me an opportunity to 

reach families and children before they come to 

the CAC.   I love hearing the responses to the 

training.   The most common response is, "every 

adult needs to go through this training.” At one 

of my recent trainings an elderly lady ap-

proached me and told me that she had just bur-

ied her sister. Before her sister died she told 

her that she had been sexually abuse by a fam-

ily member. She said if I had this training when 

I was younger I 

would have under-

stood her behavior was a result of what was 

happening to her and maybe I could have 

helped.  This training impacts the lives of peo-

ple who attend.  You will complete the training 

with the necessary tools to prevent, recognize, 

and react responsibly to child sexual abuse.   

 Stewards of Children emphasizes child 

safety as an adult’s  responsibility. Trainings 

are open to the public and are of specific inter-

est among parents, youth sports organizations 

and  coaches, camp counselors, youth service 

organizations, teachers and  school personnel 

and faith centers. Each participant will be in-

spired to take personal responsibility in pre-

venting this epidemic.  Call today to schedule 

training.  Remember the prevention of child 

sexual abuse belongs to each one of us.  To 

schedule a training contact the Children’s 

Advocacy Center today at 828-465-7665. 

Adrienne M. Opdyke.  
Victim’s Advocate/ MDT Coordinator 
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Talking Helps 

 At 10 years old, Joey, decided “enough is 

enough”!  He was tired of feeling scared all the 

time and tired of being touched.  He finally told 

his Mom that his father had been sexually abus-

ing him for a long time.  While his parents had 

been divorced for several years, it was still diffi-

cult for his Mom to believe this could be happen-

ing.  However, she listened and immediately 

called the police and DSS to report what her son 

had told her.  They were interviewed at the CAC 

and referred for a medical exam.  They were also 

given information about men-

tal health treatment available 

at the CAC.  Initially, Mom 

indicated that they would be 

fine and she didn’t think Joey 

needed to keep talking about 

it, but she agreed to have an 

assessment with the thera-

pist.  That first appointment, 

Mom provided information 

about Joey’s school function-

ing, his behavior, his mood, 

family information and any 

noted changes in mood or be-

havior.  As the therapist,  I  provided some gen-

eral information about potential trauma symp-

toms and the benefits of addressing them sooner 

rather than later.  “Avoidance can seem like an 

attractive alternative when someone is dealing 

with the shock and rush of emotions that accom-

pany disclosure of sexual abuse.  Avoidance also 

seems to work, at least in the short-term; how-

ever, does nothing in the long-term to help chil-

dren understand sexual abuse, deal with their 

feelings or thoughts about the abuse or to address 

the sense of guilt, shame and responsibility”.    As 

we talked, Mom shared that Joey was, in fact, 

having bad dreams, having difficulty concentrat-

ing in class, had trouble leaving Mom’s side and 

seemed to become more easily sad and angry. 

 Joey, like many kids, did well talking with 

me while playing with the toys.  He openly talked 

about school, his family, things he liked to do and 

friends.  He became hesitant when asked about 

why he originally came to the CAC and what he 

had shared with investigators.  However, Joey 

went on to say “My Dad did something he wasn’t 

supposed to do and I didn’t want it to happen any-

more”.  Over the next couple sessions, Joey shared 

that he often felt scared, didn’t sleep well because 

of bad dreams and often “tried really hard” to not 

think about the abuse (but it didn’t work).  He 

would become startled at times when he’d see a 

truck like his dad drove or saw things that re-

minded him of being with his dad.  He stated he 

felt sad a lot and wondered if what happened was 

his fault. 

 Over the next few weeks mom and Joey 

learned information about sex-

ual abuse as well as coping 

skills that could help them 

manage negative thoughts and 

feelings.  Joey developed a 

“feelings vocabulary” so that 

he could accurately identify 

and express his feelings.  An-

other part of therapy would be 

to talk about how Joey felt 

about the abuse; making sure 

that Joey knows that the 

abuse was not his fault.  Also, 

Joey would have the opportu-

nity to share his story and process the abuse as he 

experienced it.  His Mom is closely involved in 

therapy- learning things to help her, as well as 

learning how to best support Joey.  Eventually, 

they were able to talk openly about the abuse, 

which would mean improving their communica-

tion in all areas.  Finally, we talked about per-

sonal safety and who Joey could talk to and what 

he could do if he felt uncomfortable in a situation 

again. After a few sessions Joey said “I’m really 

glad I can come here and talk about things” and 

began to report that he felt less scared, less sad 

and was sleeping better.  Mom agreed with Joey’s 

report and stated she now knows that starting 

therapy was the best choice for both of them! 

 Joey and his Mom want people to know 

that “not talking about it” doesn’t equal “dealing 

with” or “healing from” sexual abuse!  Therapy 

can help!    

Karen Brown, LPA, CAC Therapist 
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Clockwise from 

above:  

Judy White with 

Bob and Paulette 

Inman, Andrea 

Benfield thanks 

our guest speaker, 

Charles and Ann 

Amann, Bobby 

and Nancy Boyd, 

Howard and Pat 

Anderson. 

Holiday Open House 

Denim & Diamonds 

Thank you to 

Judy White 

for hosting 

the CAC 

Holiday 

Open House 

Gathering in 

her lovely 

home.   
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We appreciate our donors and volunteers! 

At the Annual Donor Appreciation Luncheon, left to right: Deborah Johnson and Chief Tom Adkins, John Eller, 
Judy White, Capt. Thurman Whisnant, Beth Brandes, Andrea Benfield 

Laura Foster with her Kohl’s volunteers. 

Thank you 

to the  

Hickory 

Junior 

Woman’s 

Club for 

adding to 

our play-

ground. 

http://www.facebook.com/photo.php?op=1&view=global&subj=59436295142&pid=30710886&id=1264155999&oid=59436295142
http://www.facebook.com/photo.php?op=1&view=global&subj=59436295142&pid=30710879&id=1264155999&oid=59436295142


David & Karen Boone 

Walter & Kim Bost 

Bobby & Nancy Boyd 

Robert & Sheila Brady 

Rand & Beth Brandes 

Louise Brezin 

Martha Brooks 

Jan & Karen Brown 

Rodney & Frances Brown 

Mark & Beata Bruno 

Gary & Judy Caldwell 

Bobby & Margaret Campbell 

Andrew & Shelby Chesson 

Arnie Cogswell 

Joyce Corbett 

Jim & Liz Correll 

Charles Corriher 

Joab & Martha Cotton 

Lana Craig 

Wendell & Judith Cramer 

Kent Crowe 

John & Jane Cutchin 

Crystal Davis 

Barney & Judith Deal 

Hugo Deaton 

Geoffry DeLeary 

John & Carol dePerczel 

Charles & Rachel Dick 

Dan & Cathi Dillon 

Steve & Sue Dobbins 

Gary & Libby Dolen 

Nancy Dowdy 

Michael & Barbara Dugan 

David & Jennifer Duralia 

Elizabeth Elich 

John & Amy Eller 

George Ennis 

Thomas & Teresa Fannin 

Francine Farthing 

Joe & Darlene Feege 

Judy Flowers 

Tom & Sandra Foster 

William & Laura Foster 

Brenda Fox 

Michele Francois 

Richard Frank 

Al & Ann Gaither 

Bob & Grace Gaither 

James M. Gaither, Jr. 

Jack & Jennifer Glasheen 

Sherrie Graves 

John & Linda Greenwell 

Sanford & Linda Guttler 

William H. Hall 
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Thank You for Your Support in 2010! 

Annual Sponsors 
Benco Steel 

Frye Regional Medical Center 

Sue Millholland 

Paramount Auto Group 

Corporations & 
Civic Organizations 

Anthony and Tate, LLP 

Associated Brands, Inc. 

Bass-Smith Funeral Home 

Benco Steel Employees 

Catawba Co. Medical Alliance  
   Health Project 

Catawba Pediatric Associates 

CBSA Architects 

Citizens To Elect James C Gaither DA 

Ensure Classic At Rock Barn 

Fiberline 

George Foundation Inc.,  
   Alex Lee Inc. 

Graystone Ophthalmology 

Hickory Cardiology 

Hickory Day School 

Hickory Kiwanis Club 

KOHL'S 

Newton-Conover Rotary Club 

Pinecrest 

RHS Designs 

Rotary Club Of Lake Hickory 

Shurtape Technologies, LLC 

St. Aloysius Catholic Church 

Unifour Christian Fellowship Church 

Uniquely Me Studio 

United Beverages of NC 

Woodlawn Baptist Church 

Individual Donors 

Brian & Kathleen Adair 

Tom & Kathryn Adkins 

Larry & Susan Aiello 

Tim & Julia Allen 

Charles & Ann Amann 

Daniel & Geraldine Anderson 

Howard & Patricia Anderson 

Scott & Suzan Anderson 

James & Adina Andreu 

Linda Anzovino 

Hal & Kathleen Armstrong 

Dave & Marian Baer 

Rodman & Cynthia Barber 

Daniel & Katherine Barnes 

Phil & Barbara Barringer 

Robert & Suzanne Hambrick 

Steve & Katheryn Harlan 

Willard & Kiran Harrill 

Hoffman & Norma Harris 

Brian Hearon 

Judy Hefner 

Alice Herman 

Tom & Beth Hill 

Walter & Jane Hitchcock 

Jim & Kathryn Hodges 

P J Holt 

Edward & Eileen Horgan 

Sandy Houser 

Jason & Stacia Ann Howard 

George & Sue Huffman 

Lanny & Joan Huffman 

Steve & Sarah Hunt 

Pete & Kelley Hurley 

Bob & Paulette Inman 

Russell & Doris Isenhour 

Randall & Carmen Isenhower 

Darrell & Patty Johnson 

Deborah Johnson 

Patricia Johnson 

David & Pat Jones 

Ismo & Kimberly Kaarianinen 

Paul & Sylvia Kercher 

Jonathan & Dana Killian 

Gary & Gwen Lafone 

Leroy & Lynn Lail 

James & Kathy Lamb 

John & Eileen Leach 

Jim & Susan Lee 

Nancy Lee 

Hampton Lefler 

Jeff & Jennifer Lindsay 

Floyd & Sheila Lucas 

Carl & Laura Luckadoo 

Richard Lyon 

Tommy Mason 

Judith McCaughan 

David & Annette McComb 

June McKay 

Michael & Christina McNally 

Jeff & Brice Melton 

Dale & Kathleen Menard 

Smith Michael 

Matt & Leslie Middleton 

George & Carolyn Moretz 

Charles & Kirsten Morin 

Robert & Kimberly Mullinax 

Steve Neuville 

Bryan Neuwirth 

Jared & Candace Newman 

Jason & Lindy Newsome 

Lawrence & Carolyn Offill 

Dan & Adrienne Opdyke 

Al & Beth Osbahr 

Margery Owsley 

Jason & Elizabeth Parker 

Rick Pilato 

Jerry & Judy Pruitt 

Debra Reed 

L & Martha Rice 

Mark & Eva Richards 

Joan Rowe 

Kim Lyke Salyards 

Eric & Patty Schenk 

Kevin & Lisa Shea 

Robert & Beth Shoffner 

Pauline Shook 

Abel & Misa Shuford 

Charles & Mickey Shuford 

Harley & Helgi Shuford 

Hunt Shuford 

Jane Shuler 

Kemp Sigmon 

Allison Simpson 

Gregory & Rosemary Skoog 

David & Robin Smith 

Howard & Jaqueline Smith 

Charles Snipes 

Jerry & Martha Sowers 

Corey & Carol Teague 

Stewart Thomas 

Charles & Joyce Trado 

Aaron & Katie Turk 

Hubert & Camilla Vanderzee 

Robert Verhelle 

Lon & Martha Waggoner 

John Wepner 

Linda Westerheide 

Lou Wetmore 

Jerry & Martha White 

Judy White 

James & Catherine Whitworth 

Tom & Mary Wiley 

Randal & Barbara Williams 

Martin & Dawn Wilson 

Scott & Courtney Yount 

Cheryl  Zahn 

 

 

 

 

Ken & Christine Bates 

Gary & Andrea Benfield 

Michael & Deanne Blackburn 

Al Jean Bogle 



Message from our Board Chair 
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Children’s Advocacy Center 
Post Office Box 669 

Newton, North Carolina 28658 

Phone: (828) 465-9296 

www.catawbacountycac.org 

 Happy New Year!  I hope you were able to enjoy a beautiful holiday season and spend 

meaningful time with those you love. 

 For many, the start of a new year is a time of reflection and resolution.  As I reflect back 

on 2010 I am reminded of how the issues of child abuse and neglect have been highlighted in the 

media.  Locally, we have learned of the abuse and neglect endured by a 10 year old girl from 

Australia, whose smile could light up a room.  Nationally, Mr. Tyler Perry, an accomplished ac-

tor and producer, disclosed on The Oprah Show the brutal physical abuse and sexual abuse he 

suffered during his childhood.  These stories are very disturbing and difficult to listen to, making 

them easy to ignore.  But the first step in effectively managing these issues is by raising public 

awareness.  Instead of closing your mind and heart, challenge yourself to learn about the com-

plexities surrounding child physical and sexual abuse.  It is through education that we are better 

able to prevent, recognize and react responsibly to signs of child physical and sexual abuse.  

Take the next step.  Resolve to be better informed! 

 The Children’s Advocacy Center of Catawba County offers Darkness to Light, a program 

which raises awareness of the prevalence and consequences of child sexual abuse by educating 

adults about the steps they can take to protect, recognize and react responsibly to the reality of 

child sexual abuse. For more information contact Adrienne Opdyke, Victim’s Advocate at 828-

465-7665 or email her at aopdyke@catawbacountync.gov. 

Sincerely, 

Mary Jo Wiley 
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